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Federal Trade Commission § 435.2 

providing the buyer with notice of said 
decision within a reasonable time after 
it becomes aware of said inability to 
ship, together with a prompt refund. 

(c) To fail to deem an order cancelled 
and to make a prompt refund to the 
buyer whenever: 

(1) The seller receives, prior to the 
time of shipment, notification from the 
buyer cancelling the order pursuant to 
any option, renewed option or con-
tinuing option under this part; 

(2) The seller has, pursuant to para-
graph (b)(1)(iii) of this section, pro-
vided the buyer with a definite revised 
shipping date which is more than thir-
ty (30) days later than the applicable 
time set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of 
this section or has notified the buyer 
that it is unable to make any represen-
tation regarding the length of the 
delay and the seller 

(i) Has not shipped the merchandise 
within thirty (30) days of the applicable 
time set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of 
this section, and 

(ii) Has not received the buyer’s ex-
press consent to said shipping delay 
within said thirty (30) days; 

(3) The seller is unable to ship within 
the applicable time set forth in para-
graph (b)(2) of this section, and has not 
received, within the said applicable 
time, the buyer’s consent to and fur-
ther delay; 

(4) The seller has notified the buyer 
of its inability to make shipment and 
has indicated its decision not to ship 
the merchandise; 

(5) The seller fails to offer the option 
prescribed in paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section and has not shipped the mer-
chandise within the applicable time set 
forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section. 

(d) In any action brought by the Fed-
eral Trade Commission, alleging a vio-
lation of this part, the failure of a re-
spondent-seller to have records or 
other documentary proof establishing 
its use of systems and procedures 
which assure compliance, in the ordi-
nary course of business, with any re-
quirement of paragraphs (b) or (c) of 
this section will create a rebuttable 
presumption that the seller failed to 
comply with said requirement. 

§ 435.2 Definitions. 
For purposes of this part: 

(a) Mail or telephone order sales shall 
mean sales in which the buyer has or-
dered merchandise from the seller by 
mail or telephone, regardless of the 
method of payment or the method used 
to solicit the order. 

(b) Telephone refers to any direct or 
indirect use of the telephone to order 
merchandise, regardless of whether the 
telephone is activated by, or the lan-
guage used is that of human beings, 
machines, or both. 

(c) Shipment shall mean the act by 
which the merchandise is physically 
placed in the possession of the carrier. 

(d) Receipt of a properly completed 
order shall mean, where the buyer 
tenders full or partial payment in the 
proper amount in the form of cash, 
check, money order, or authorization 
from the buyer to charge an existing 
charge account, the time at which the 
seller receives both said payment and 
an order from the buyer containing all 
of the information needed by the seller 
to process and ship the order. Provided, 
however, That where the seller receives 
notice that the check or money order 
tendered by the buyer has been dishon-
ored or that the buyer does not qualify 
for a credit sale, receipt of a properly 
completed order shall mean the time at 
which: 

(i) The seller receives notice that a 
check or money order for the proper 
amount tendered by the buyer has been 
honored, 

(ii) The buyer tenders cash in the 
proper amount, or 

(iii) The seller receives notice that 
the buyer qualifies for a credit sale. 

(e) Refund shall mean: 
(1) Where the buyer tendered full 

payment for the unshipped merchan-
dise in the form of cash, check or 
money order, a return of the amount 
tendered in the form of cash, check or 
money order; 

(2) Where there is a credit sale: 
(i) And the seller is a creditor, a copy 

of a credit memorandum or the like or 
an account statement reflecting the re-
moval or absence of any remaining 
charge incurred as a result of the sale 
from the buyer’s account; 

(ii) And a third party is the creditor, 
a copy of an appropriate credit memo-
randum or the like to the third party 
creditor which will remove the charge 
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from the buyer’s account or a state-
ment from the seller acknowledging 
the cancellation of the order and rep-
resenting that it has not taken any ac-
tion regarding the order which will re-
sult in a charge to the buyer’s account 
with the third party; 

(iii) And the buyer tendered partial 
payment for the unshipped merchan-
dise in the form of cash, check or 
money order, a return of the amount 
tendered in the form of cash, check or 
money order. 

(f) Prompt refund shall mean: 
(1) Where a refund is made pursuant 

to paragraph (e) (1) or (2)(iii) of this 
section, a refund sent to the buyer by 
first class mail within seven (7) work-
ing days of the date on which the buy-
er’s right to refund vests under the pro-
visions of this part; 

(2) Where a refund is made pursuant 
to paragraph (e)(2) (i) or (ii) of this sec-
tion, a refund sent to the buyer by first 
class mail within one (1) billing cycle 
from the date on which the buyer’s 
right to refund vests under the provi-
sions of this part. 

(g) The time of solicitation of an order 
shall mean that time when the seller 
has: 

(1) Mailed or otherwise disseminated 
the solicitation to a prospective pur-
chaser, 

(2) Made arrangements for an adver-
tisement containing the solicitation to 
appear in a newspaper, magazine or the 
like or on radio or television which 
cannot be changed or cancelled without 
incurring substantial expense, or 

(3) Made arrangements for the print-
ing of a catalog, brochure or the like 
which cannot be changed without in-
curring substantial expense, in which 
the solicitation in question forms an 
insubstantial part. 

[58 FR 49121, Sept. 21, 1993, as amended at 60 
FR 56950, Nov. 13, 1995] 

§ 435.3 Limited applicability. 
(a) This part shall not apply to: 
(1) Subscriptions, such as magazine 

sales, ordered for serial delivery, after 
the initial shipment is made in compli-
ance with this part. 

(2) Orders of seeds and growing 
plants. 

(3) Orders made on a collect-on-deliv-
ery (C.O.D.) basis. 

(4) Transactions governed by the Fed-
eral Trade Commission’s Trade Regula-
tion Rule entitled ‘‘Use of Negative Op-
tion Plans by Sellers in Commerce,’’ 16 
CFR part 425. 

(b) By taking action in this area: 
(1) The Federal Trade Commission 

does not intend to preempt action in 
the same area, which is not incon-
sistent with this part, by any State, 
municipal, or other local government. 
This part does not annul or diminish 
any rights or remedies provided to con-
sumers by any State law, municipal or-
dinance, or other local regulation, in-
sofar as those rights or remedies are 
equal to or greater than those provided 
by this part. In addition, this part does 
not supersede those provisions of any 
State law, municipal ordinance, or 
other local regulation which impose 
obligations or liabilities upon sellers, 
when sellers subject to this part are 
not in compliance therewith. 

(2) This part does supersede those 
provisions of any State law, municipal 
ordinance, or other local regulation 
which are inconsistent with this part 
to the extent that those provisions do 
not provide a buyer with rights which 
are equal to or greater than those 
rights granted a buyer by this part. 
This part also supersedes those provi-
sions of any State law, municipal ordi-
nance, or other local regulation requir-
ing that a buyer be notified of a right 
which is the same as a right provided 
by this part but requiring that a buyer 
be given notice of this right in a lan-
guage, form, or manner which is dif-
ferent in any way from that required 
by this part. In those instances where 
any State law, municipal ordinance, or 
other local regulation contains provi-
sions, some but not all of which are 
partially or completely superseded by 
this part, the provisions or portions of 
those provisions which have not been 
superseded retain their full force and 
effect. 

(c) If any provision of this part, or its 
application to any person, partnership, 
corporation, act or practice is held in-
valid, the remainder of this part or the 
application of the provision to any 
other person, partnership, corporation, 
act or practice shall not be affected 
thereby. 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 11:49 Mar 18, 2011 Jkt 223051 PO 00000 Frm 00464 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\223051.XXX 223051er
ow

e 
on

 D
S

K
5C

LS
3C

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R


		Superintendent of Documents
	2014-08-21T13:14:25-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




